
MINUTES

ROSELAND PLANNING BOARD
 REGULAR MEETING 
August 21, 2023 at 7:00 PM
CALL TO ORDER:
James Campbell called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Those present on roll call were: 

Chairman Louis LaSalle               

Jack A. Gordon
      
Anthony Mack, Mayor’s Alternate


William Johnson   



Joseph Rolli  
            Kevin Codey Alt # 2   


David Jacobs Alt # 1
            Those absent were:

Mayor James Spango  
 
Michael Oliveira, Vice Chairman


Councilwoman Eileen Fishman

Joe LaMonica



Manny Oliveira
 

Board Professionals: 

Vince Loughlin, Board Attorney

Joseph Pomante, Board Engineer

Golda Speyer, Board Conflict Planner  
SALUTE TO FLAG:
STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE:
The meeting was conducted in compliance with Chapter 231 of the Public Laws of 1975, annual notice of this meeting was given by way of notice filed with The Progress, The Star Ledger, and the office of the Administrator of Roseland, as so certified by the Secretary.  Notice has also been posted in Borough Hall, Roseland, NJ.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:. Motion to approve the minutes from the June 26, 2023 meeting by Mr. Gordon, seconded by Mr. Johnson. Seven eligible members present voted in favor. 
NEW BUSINESS:  NONE 
RESOLUTIONS:  - NONE
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
a.) Appeal # 18-01 of  Avalon Bay Communities Inc, lessee of property situate block 30, lot 2, known as 6 Becker Farm Road, Roseland NJ, requesting amended site plan approval to include modifications to the building footprint, bedroom distribution of market rate units, the inclusion of affordable supportive units in lieu of affordable family units, the incorporation of electric vehicle charging stations, and a reduction of the total number of parking spaces as well as proposed changes to the setbacks and building coverage associated with the proposed modifications
Derek Orth, Attorney for the applicant, gave a brief summary of the originally approved plan with 299 residential units. The proposed amended site plan would only affect lot 2 and would consist of three variances for signage and a reconfiguration of unit types from affordable units to supportive units as well as adding EV charging stations to reduce overall parking spaces. Attorney Orth then reviewed the list of professionals anticipated to give testimony and then proceeded to introduce his first witness.
Witness # 1 – Eric Keller, PE, of Bowman Consulting, Campus Drive, Parsippany NJ.  Mr. Keller explained his credentials and engineering background and was accepted as an expert in the field of engineering. 

Mr. Keller reviewed the original 2019 approved site plan and summarized the proposed changes to include compliant parking stalls and relocation of trash enclosures.
Mr. Keller then presented Ex A-1, a Colorized Site Plan with red line highlighting of the previously approved building footprint to show minor changes to certain locations. He further testified that building coverage would decrease by 1300ft2 and the number of parking spaces would be reduced by 70 to 522.  Ten percent (10%) of the parking spaces will be EV and, based on the credit for same, the parking requirement is 519 whereby 522 parking spaces are provided. Twelve ADA spaces will be provided throughout the site and no reserved spaces are contemplated except for the leasing office.  This would also result in a minor decrease in paved surfaces.
Mr. Keller then reviewed the proposed three requested sign variances, to wit:   for the canopy, a blade sign and logo signage. No changes to the proposed water and sewer demand and all utilities would still be underground. Mr. Keller also testified about minor changes to site grading and landscaping due to the proposed reconfiguration and reduction of parking. 
Chairman LaSalle then asked the board professionals for questions. 

Joseph Pomante commented on the revised site plan as an improvement and concurred with Mr. Keller’s assessment of the proposed changes. 
Board Planner Speyer reviewed the planning report with waivers requested, soil moving requirements and County Planning Board application, and will serve letters. 
Mr. Keller confirmed that all were being done and would work with the planner on the approvals of same. 

Chairman LaSalle then asked the board members for any questions. 

Mr. Johnson asked why the changes were being made.  Mr.Keller stated that the parking changes were to improve pedestrian access. Other changes were deferred to the AIA.

Mr. Mack asked about the proposed 57 EV spaces. Mr. Keller again deferred to the AIA.

Mr. Gordon asked about the current stormwater regulations being applied versus the 2019 regulations and how the project would be designed if current stormwater management regulations were in effect.  Mr. Keller indicated that he was unsure what the effect would be on the entire proposal.

Board Engineer Pomante stated that under the revised stormwater regulations, the project would be reduced in size due to the infrastructure requirements. 
Mr. Rolli asked about trash removal and storage. Mr. Keller stated that trash facilities were to be provided and that the AIA could expand upon the location and operation. 

Chairman LaSalle then asked the public for any questions.
Janes Treamont – Roseland Glen – HOA Vice President – asked about the setbacks relating to the proposed relocation of the building and the parking area.  Mr. Keller indicated that the required setback is 70 feet and that 174.2 feet is proposed and that the parking area has not changed.  Chairman LaSalle asked about the distance from Roseland Glen to the property line. Mr. Keller stated that the distance was 54 feet and that the distance between the two buildings is 230 feet. 

Attorney Orth then introduced his second witness for the night, Mr. Thomas Carman, Landscape AIA, of Mellillo & Bauer, 200 Union Blvd, Brielle NJ. Mr. Carman explained his credentials and was accepted as an expert in landscape architecture. 

Attorney Orth then introduced Ex A-2 – Colorized Landscape Plan – into evidence.  Mr. Carman then reviewed the landscape plan with no changes to the buffer plantings, 90 trees to be planted where 58 were required, 50% of materials to be evergreen, planting height to be 30” up to 6’ to vary the buffer and make it look more natural. Some plantings were moved due to the change in layouts to the parking area and building façade changes.
Attorney Orth then introduced Ex A-3 – Enlargement Plan L2 Showing Lobby Area – into evidence.  Mr. Carman reviewed the proposed plantings, landscape lighting and site amenities. The proposed dog run is to remain in the same location and is the same size as well as the fencing to enclose the dog run. 

Attorney Orth then introduced Ex A-4 – Enlargement Plan L3 Showing Courtyard and Pool Courtyard – into evidence.  Mr. Carman reviewed the proposed plantings and landscape lighting in those areras.
Chairman LaSalle then asked the board professionals and members for questions. 

Board Engineer Pomante asked about light spillage to adjacent properties.  He also suggested a six month lookback to confirm compliance and make adjustments if needed. Attorney Orth agreed to do so.  Mr. Carman also stated that roof top lighting was 380 feet away and would be on from dusk to dawn and should not pose any issues.  He also agreed to a 6 month lookback to confirm compliance. 

Board Planner Speyer reviewed the planning report with respect to lighting and deemed all proposed improvements in compliance with the borough’s ordinance. 

Board Engineer asked about plant guarantees and Mr. Carman stated that all plantings come with a two year guarantee.

Mr. Rolli asked about deer resistant plants and Mr. Carman has reviewed the proposed plantings and they are on the deer resistant list. 

Mr. Johnson asked about the effects of the lantern fly on the proposed trees and Mr. Carman stated that there not should be any issues with the proposed trees but a review with the Board Arborist would be done if any substitutions were needed due to any new threats.

Mr. Jacobs asked if the Board Arborist had received the revised plans and Mr. Carman has stated that the revised plans were shared with him. 

Chairman LaSalle then asked if any member of the public had any questions.

Janet Treamont – Roseland Glen – asked if the lighting was to be measured and how it was measured. Mr. Carman reviewed how the measurements were taken for lumens and at what intervals. Ms. Treamont also asked if any changes were to be made to the dog run and Mr.Carman confirmed that no changes were proposed. 
Attorney Orth then introduced his third witness – Arthur Michaels – Westward Ave, Rivervale NJ, reviewed his credentials as an architect and professional planner and was accepted as an expert by the board. Mr. Michaels then testified about the changes to the market rate, affordable and supportive units with the total now at 255 units total. He then reviewed the floorplan, façade and bulk of the building changes that he deemed minor in nature. Mr. Michaels then reviewed the amenities as well as location of trash and recycling facilities within the building. Trash pickup is to be three days per week. 
Chairman LaSalle asked if the elevator was sized for an EMS ambulance, and Mr. Michaels testified that the elevator had to be sized for an ambulance by code. 

Mr. Michaels then went over the HVAC locations, which will all be roof mounted on a flat roof to be screened from view. 

Mr. Michaels then reviewed the 57 EV charging stations and their locations and each station to be a single plug unit. 

Attorney Orth then introduced Ex A-5 – Color Rendering of the building façade and Ex A-6 – Color Rendering of the Building with Proposed Logo Sign – into evidence.  Mr. Michaels reviewed the exterior materials and the new proposed signage for which additional relief was requested. The proposed signage consists of a monument, canopy and blade sign and Mr. Michaels cited a C-2 Flexible Variance for the relief being sought. 
Chairman LaSalle then asked the board professionals and members for questions. 
Board Engineer Pomante asked Mr. Michaels to review the trash collection procedure now that the building layout had changed. Mr. Micaels then reviewed the location of the trash rooms with trash chutes that lead to the compactor area and all prior exterior trash facilities have been removed. 
Board Engineer Pomante asked Mr. Michaels about the size and noise of the proposed roof top HVAC. Mr. Michael responded that the units were relatively compact and quiet and they would not be seen. 

Board Planner Speyer asked about the blade sign and any potential impacts to the residents due to any lighting spillage. Mr. Michaels stated that there were no residential units located near the sign and all adjacent windows were for the fitness center and public areas. The signs were also to be on a timer. 
Mr. Jacobs asked about EMS being able to lock the elevator on a floor during an emergency. Mr. Michaels indicated they would have the ability to do so if needed. 

Mr. Johnson asked about the difference between affordable units and supportive units. Attorney Orth reviewed the rules for bedroom count for supportive units and COAH credits and the next witness would review the differences of the types of units. 

Mr. Mack asked about the total parking spaces and dimensions and reduction is the size of the parking deck. . Mr. Michaels reviewed the proposed sizes and reduction in required spaces due to the credit for EV charging stations. 

Mr. Gordon asked who would be able to see the proposed blade sign. Mr. Michaels reviewed the location and the primary visibility of the sign would be at the entrance. Mr. Gordon asked if the sign would be visible from 37 Livingston Ave and Mr. Michaels testified that the sign would not be visible.

Mr. Rolli asked why the applicant is requesting additional signage if one would not be able to see it until one is on the property. Mr. Michaels stated that it was a typical feature. Mr. Rolli then asked about the lowering of the parking deck and if an ambulance would be able to enter the deck. Mr. Michaels stated that the ambulance could access the first floor and that there were no changes from the previously approved plan. 
Mr. Codey asked about the EV charging stations all being in the deck and if any units had dens. Mr Michaels stated that all EV stations were to be in the parking deck and that some units would have dens. Mr Codey then asked if the fire dept had reviewed the plans and Attorney Orth stated that the plans had been reviewed by the fire dept and that a follow-up conversation would be had with the fire chief. 
Chairman LaSalle then asked for questions from the public of which there were none.

Attorney Orth then introduced his final witness for the night, Mr. Ron Lidell, SVP of Avalon Bay, Elm St, Westfield NJ, as a fact witness.  Mr. Lidell then explained the differences between affordable and supportive units. Supportive units are for developmentally disabled persons and are an alternative to group homes. These units provide many amenities that are not provided at a group home. The borough receives one affordable unit credit for each bedroom instead of one credit for each unit. 

Chairman LaSalle then asked the board members and professionals for questions. 

Mr. Johnson asked about security being close to Rt. 280. Mr. Lidell stated that most cars are stolen due to the key fob being left in the car. Security cameras would be placed throughout the site and that there would also be employees that will live on site. 

Mr. Mack asked about rates for the units and Mr. Lidell testified that the rents will be approximately $2,100 for a one bedroom and $2,700 for a two bedroom. 

Chairman LaSalle then asked the public for any questions and comments as to which there were none. 

Board Engineer Pomante then reviewed discussions about sidewalks being installed from Becker Farm Rd to Eagle Rock Ave with both Avalon Bay and Woodmont sharing the cost.  Stephen Santola from Woodmont Properties was then sworn in and participated in the discussion regarding the sidewalks. Woodmont is responsible for 750 feet along the proposed Woodmont development.  Mr. Santola then expressed concerns about the wording of any resolution pertaining to responsibilities for providing the sidewalks. Board Attorney Loughlin stated that a draft resolution would be circulated for both parties to review prior to being adopted and that a private agreement between the two developers should be considered. 

Attorney Orth then summarized the application and gave his closing statements. 
Board Attorney Loughlin reviewed the conditions and variances being sought. 

The board then deliberated and a motion to approve was made by Mr. Gordon and seconded by Mr. Codey. All seven members present voted in favor. 
GENERAL BUSINESS: 
A motion was made by Mr. Johnson and seconded by Mr. Jacobs to adjourn the meeting. The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 pm.

Respectfully Submitted, 

James Campbell

Planning Board Secretary

